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NMPF Pokes FDA for Taking Action Against Granola Made with “Love,”  
But Not “Milks” Made from Plants 

 
ARLINGTON, VA – The U.S. Food and Drug Administration’s (FDA) recent enforcement action against a 
Massachusetts granola maker for listing “love” as an ingredient in its product is a clear indication that 
the agency has time and resources to enforce regulations against the use of the term “milk” on the 
labels of plant-derived dairy imitators, the National Milk Producers Federation (NMPF) said today. 
 
In a letter to FDA, NMPF pointed out that many of the same criticisms leveled by the agency against 
Nashoba Brook Bakery's granola and bread products apply to the manufacturers of plant beverages 
that are in violation of FDA standards of identity defining milk as the product of a dairy animal. 
 
“While we have no doubt that the folks at Nashoba do indeed put love into the manufacture of their 
product, we hate to see misleading food labels that don’t comply with legal standards that other 
companies follow,” said Jim Mulhern, president and CEO of NMPF. 
 
“We hope that the agency’s enforcement action against a small New England baker for misusing food 
labeling standards, innocuous though this violation might be, is a prelude to FDA taking action against 
the myriad companies that manufacture hundreds of dairy imitators that also misappropriate 
federally-defined terms such as ‘milk’ and ‘yogurt,’” NMPF said in its letter to FDA. 
 
In a warning letter sent recently to Nashoba Brook Bakery, FDA cited the company for listing “love” as 
an ingredient in its granola: “’Love’ is not a common or usual name of an ingredient, and is considered 
to be intervening material because it is not part of the common or usual name of the ingredient,” the 
letter said. 
 
The FDA letter also warned the Concord, Mass., bakery that its whole wheat bread “fails to conform” 
to the standard of identity for products made from whole wheat flour: “This product contains wheat 
flour and corn meal. Therefore, it does not meet the standard of identity for whole wheat bread.” 
 
NMPF has been engaged in on-going efforts to highlight similar deficiencies with the misleading use of 
the term “milk” on products made from nuts, grains, and seeds, yet “no enforcement activity has taken 
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place,” Mulhern said. He noted that NMPF has provided FDA this year with multiple examples of 
misbranded imitation dairy foods, mostly recently the artificial dairy beverage Blue Magic Cashew Milk.  
 
“FDA’s labeling enforcement must be consistent. The agency needs to enforce the proper labeling of all 
products that are currently playing fast and loose with federal food standards,” NMPF wrote the 
agency.  “Any food product that uses a food name established by a standard of identity but does not 
conform to the essential characteristics established by that standard is by law misbranded (21 U.S.C. 
§343(g)).” 

### 
 
The National Milk Producers Federation (NMPF), based in Arlington, VA, develops and carries out policies that advance the 
well-being of dairy producers and the cooperatives they own. The members of NMPF’s cooperatives produce the majority 
of the U.S. milk supply, making NMPF the voice of dairy producers on Capitol Hill and with government agencies. For more 
on NMPF’s activities, visit our website at www.nmpf.org. 
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